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Challenges 

What is the biggest challenge you have ever faced in your life?  That may or may not 
be an easy question. Maybe you’ve faced so many it’s hard to tell. Maybe you’d 
rather not be reminded of the biggest challenge. Challenges test us, and show what 
we’re made of. They reveal both our strengths and our weaknesses.  They remind us 
of our reliance on other people, and of our fragility. 

I wonder what you think is the biggest challenge facing the human race at the 
moment?  There have been so many contenders in recent times. Clearly, the Covid 
virus has had a massive impact worldwide, not just in the deaths and serious illness it 
has brought to some, but also to the total disruption it has caused to everyone’s 
lives.   

Other recent events have reminded us of other important challenges:  the deaths of 
black people in the US at the hands of the police has reminded us that racism is 
another kind of pandemic that is everywhere, causing devastation to many people’s 
lives.  The fire in the refugee camp in Lesbos, Greece, and the recent deaths of nearly 
40 illegal migrants in a container lorry in Essex reminds us of the ongoing and 
growing refugee and migrant crisis. 

And, of course, David Attenborough will not let us forget the environmental crisis. 
Did any of you watch last Sunday’s documentary Extinction: the Facts?  We learned 
that 1 million different species are threatened with extinction, and that the loss of 
biodiversity is happening much faster than ever before in human history. More of 
that later. 

Nehemiah 

Today we begin a 5-week exploration of the story of Nehemiah.  Nehemiah is a 
leader who is an extraordinary example of vision, good judgement, integrity and 
plain hard work.  He faces huge challenges with courage and skill, and plays a vital 
role at a difficult time in the history of the Jewish nation. And yet only one of the 13 
chapters of his book gets a place in the three-year lectionary. Most of the book is 
written in the first person, which is unusual in the Bible, and is a personal memoir of 
a man who spent most of his career as the governor of Judah during the time of the 
Persian Empire, in the middle of the 5th century BC, over a hundred years after the 
destruction of Jerusalem by Nebuchadnezzar and the beginning of the exile of the 
people of Judah. 

 

Lament 



Nehemiah is an official at the court of the Persian King Artaxerxes I.  As the king’s 
cupbearer, he is in a special place of trust, as it is his job to make sure the king’s 
drinks are not poisoned. The story begins in the 20th year of the king’s reign, which 
makes it 445 BC.  Nehemiah’s brother Hanani comes from Jerusalem to Susa, the 
Persian capital, and Nehemiah asks him about the situation in Jerusalem.   

What he hears shocks him to the core.  It is, of course 142 years since the last 
deportation of Jews from Judah by Nebuchadnezzar, and it is over 70 years since the 
destroyed Temple was rebuilt by returned exiles.  But the city walls, a symbol in 
ancient times of security and strength, remain broken down and unrepaired, a 
picture of the state of demoralisation and decay in the life of the population of the 
province of Judah. 

Nehemiah describes his response to this news in verse 4: 

When I heard these words I sat down and wept, and mourned for days, fasting and 

praying before the God of heaven. 

He is devastated. Nehemiah, as a 3rd or 4th generation Jewish immigrant in the 
Persian Empire has never visited his ancestral home. Of course, he knew the history, 
and like other Jews maintained a strong sense of belonging to the motherland, but 
until now he has clearly not been aware how bad things were back in Judah, and he 
is suddenly overwhelmed by a sense of shame: the state of the holy city and of the 
inhabitants of Judah are a disgrace to his nation’s identity and to their God. 

Nehemiah’s initial response can best be described as a lament – an outpouring of 
grief.  It’s something we see in a number of psalms, most notably Psalm 74 which 
must have been written soon after the destruction of the city by Nebuchadnezzar in 
587 BC. It’s a psalm overflowing with raw grief, confusion and a sense of 
abandonment.  Notice the wilful violence of the invading army as they attack the 
Temple, the most holy place for the Jews: 

At the upper entrance they hacked the wooden trellis with axes. 

And then, with hatchets and hammers, they smashed all its carved work. 

They set your sanctuary on fire; 

    they desecrated the dwelling-place of your name, bringing it to the ground.1 

Grief is a common human experience, and we usually associate it with personal loss, 
such as the death of a loved one, or perhaps a loss of identity caused by redundancy, 
infidelity or divorce.  But have you ever felt devastated when hearing of a situation 
that is far away, which primarily concerns people you have never met? 

When I was a student in the 1980’s I was aware of campaigns against Barclays Bank 
because of their continuing trade in South Africa, when officially there was supposed 
to be a boycott against apartheid. Some students got into trouble for super-gluing 
the cashpoint at the Barclays in Cambridge Market Square.  Of course, my head told 
me that it was wrong that black people were treated unfavourably in South Africa, 

 
1 Psalm 74:5-7 NRSV 



but the apparent fanaticism of those who maintained an uninterrupted picket 
outside South Africa House in London seemed a little extreme. 

A few years later I went with George to see the film Cry Freedom by Richard 
Attenborough, which tells the story of a white South African journalist, Donald 
Wood. Wood meets the black activist Steve Biko, who is then killed after being 
arrested by the police.  At the end of the film, a list of people who died in police 
custody in South Africa rolls up the screen like credits, and beside each name the 
official, mendacious explanation for their death.  To say that the film had a profound 
effect on me would be a massive understatement.  I was so shocked that I was 
unable to speak for a whole hour.  And my horror of injustice, violence and 
deliberate cruelty inflicted on human beings by others has remained with me ever 
since. 

This also helps me to understand the sorrow and anger that is behind the recent 
Black Lives Matter protests. Events such as the death of George Floyd in the US, and 
the violent deaths of many black people in this country should cause us all to lament 
the injustice and the suffering caused to our fellow human beings, even if we don’t 
have any personal connection with the people who we know only through the 
media. 

I hope that some similar reaction was experienced by those of you who watched 
David Attenborough’s Extinction: the Facts last Sunday. And I would plead with those 
of you who didn’t watch it to do so as soon as possible on iPlayer2.  To give you just 2 
quotes from the programme: 

“Since 1970 vertebrate animals – things like birds, mammals, amphibians and 
reptiles – have declined by 60% in total.” Can you believe that?  A 60% decline in the 
last 50 years! 

“Extinction is now happening 100 times faster than the natural evolutionary rate – 
and it’s accelerating”. 

If you thought climate change was a problem, the programme explains how the loss 
of biodiversity is at least as damaging, for reasons which you will have to learn by 
watching the programme. 

Repent 

Returning to the story of Nehemiah, we have seen that his first response to the news 
from Jerusalem was to lament. His second was to repent. 

5 I said, ‘O LORD God of heaven, the great and awesome God who keeps covenant 

and steadfast love with those who love him and keep his commandments; 6 let your 

ear be attentive and your eyes open to hear the prayer of your servant that I now 

pray before you day and night for your servants the people of Israel, confessing the 

sins of the people of Israel, which we have sinned against you. Both I and my 

family have sinned. 7 We have offended you deeply, failing to keep the 

 
2 https://www.bbc.co.uk/iplayer/episode/m000mn4n/extinction-the-facts  

https://www.bbc.co.uk/iplayer/episode/m000mn4n/extinction-the-facts


commandments, the statutes, and the ordinances that you commanded your servant 

Moses. 

Nehemiah’s prayer may seem a little misguided to our Western ears. Nehemiah 
knows that the Exile was caused by his people’s sins – insincere worship, the 
toleration of injustice against the poor and vulnerable, and a willingness to mix the 
worship of the one true God with worship of other gods.  But this was a hundred 
years before Nehemiah was born.  How can he say, “Both I and my family have 
sinned”? 

In our culture we rightly insist on the responsibility of the individual for their own 
choices, and we may feel awkward about politicians apologising retrospectively for 
injustices perpetrated by our country in the distant past. The legacy of colonialism 
has reared its ugly head again recently with calls to remove statues of wealthy and 
powerful people who were seen at the time as benefactors to our nation, but made 
their wealth from the trafficking and exploitation of others.  It's all too easy for us to 
disassociate ourselves from the sins of past generations, but we should remember 
that our prosperity was built on the suffering of others.  If we share in the prosperity 
of past generations, then we surely also share in their guilt. “No man is an island”, 
wrote John Donne.  Everything in this world is related in some way to everything 
else.  In the Extinction film, a link is made between the rise of Covid and the many 
ways in which humans have encroached into nature.  (Watch the film to understand 
how this works.) Unless we change this, we were warned, there will be more 
pandemics ahead, some more serious. 

Repentance is a key concept in the Christian faith.  It’s not a tick-box exercise, like a 
child muttering the word “sorry” to the sibling he has just hit, in order to get the 
parent off his back.  It’s a deep and reasoned recognition of the seriousness of the 
wrong that has been committed and our implication in it, or even our responsibility 
for it.  And it always involves a willingness to change, and to put things right. 

23 So when you are offering your gift at the altar, if you remember that your 

brother or sister has something against you, 24 leave your gift there before the altar 

and go; first be reconciled to your brother or sister, and then come and offer your 

gift.3  

Jesus tells us quite clearly that we cannot have a right relationship with God unless 
we are prepared to put right what is wrong in our relationships with others.  

Re-invent 

As I was thinking about what I’d say on Nehemiah chapter 1, the two words Lament 
and Repent came to me easily, almost leaping out of the text.  What word rhymes 
with lament and repent, and also does justice to the story? I wondered. 

Re-invent.  This is exactly what Nehemiah does.  He has wept over the plight of 
Jerusalem, he has associated himself with the collective guilt of his people and asked 

 

3 Matthew 5:23-24 NRSV 



for God’s mercy, and now he wants to take action to make a difference.  Nehemiah is 
hungry for change. But there’s not much he can do for his people while serving 
drinks to the king in Susa.  He needs to re-invent himself for a new course of action.  
And so he prays for an opportunity to ask a favour from the king.  And as we shall 
see next week, the king sends him to Judah as governor, giving him the opportunity 
and the authority to make the changes that are needed. 

Re-inventing ourselves is the necessary next stage after lamenting and repenting.  
We see an unacceptable situation, we acknowledge our responsibility and we vow to 
do what we can to change it.  To do that, we ourselves must change.  It’s not enough 
to wring our hands over plastic pollution and mutter that others must do something 
– the manufacturers, the Government, whoever.  We have to cut down on 
unnecessary single-use plastic, but changing our buying habits in the supermarket. 

It's not enough to agree that there’s too much pollution by cars, when our own 
driving habits haven’t changed. Why is it, I wonder, that the Castles are the only 
family in this church that are driving an electric car? 

It’s not enough to watch a programme that says we have to reduce our meat 
consumption if we are to save the planet. We have to change our diets and actively 
buy and cook more plant-based food. 

We have to re-invent ourselves. 

It may seem like extra work, less convenience, more cost. When did Jesus say that 
following him was a comfortable ride?   

‘If any want to become my followers, let them deny themselves and take up their 

cross daily and follow me4. 

Having said that, I’m not advocating that we go around in hair shirts with ashes on 
our heads.  You should try the meat-free meatballs from Iceland – they’re delicious!   
Our Nissan Leaf is a dream to drive, so quiet, and much cheaper to run!  And it’s 
even healthier to get around town on my bike.  Doing the right thing can be good for 
you, and enjoyable! 

Perhaps part of the reason for our inertia in making any meaningful changes in our 
behaviour is that society has conditioned us to think that we are born with the right 
to have ever-increasing prosperity and comfort at less and less cost to ourselves – 
but more and more cost to the planet, and to the people working in sweat-shops. 
We’re constantly sold the lie that more money, more gadgets, an easier life equals 
more happiness. Having lived in Uganda, I can tell you straight that there is more 
unhappiness, anxiety and stress in the UK, with our high standard of living, free 
education and health service, than I ever saw in Uganda. 

Jesus told us to “seek first the kingdom of God and his righteousness [that is, what 
God wants from us], and all these things will be yours as well”5 - that is to say, all the 
things we really need (food, clothes, shelter), rather than all the stuff we don’t need. 

 

4 Luke 9:23 NRSV 



Facing the Challenge 

I asked at the beginning of this sermon what challenges you had faced in your life, 
and what you saw as the biggest challenges facing the human race at this time. 
Nehemiah’s first response to news of the plight of Jerusalem and its people was to 
lament.  He then turned to God in repentance, owning the problem as part of his 
shared responsibility as a member of God’s people.  And finally, he resolved to do 
something about it.  Instead of praying that God would fix the problem, he asked 
God to give him the opportunity to fix it himself – with God’s help. 

There are many problems facing our world.  The one that arguably has the greatest 
long-term consequences for every human being and every living thing on this planet 
is the environmental crisis. In David Attenborough’s words, “It’s never been more 
important for us to understand the effects of biodiversity loss; or how it is that we 
ourselves are responsible for it. Only if we do that will we have any hope of averting 
disaster.” 

There may be other situations that cause you to lament. Sometimes the truth is 
uncomfortable, and we’d rather forget about it. But for God’s sake don’t do that: 
stick with the sorrow, anger or despair that you are feeling, bring it to God in prayer 
and see how his Spirit guides you to think and pray – and then to act. 

The words of one of the scientists in Attenborough’s film could be applied to many 
of the situations that need urgent attention in our world: “We have a moment when 
we can change our world and make it better.  This is that moment”.   Are we up for 
the challenge? 

 

Questions for personal reflection – and for discussion with others in your household: 

• What situations in the world, or in my community, cause me to lament? 

• To what extent might God be calling me to repent of ways in which I may share 
some responsibility, through my actions, inaction and negligence, through self-
centred attitudes or by being part of the collective guilt of my society? 

• In what ways could I (should I) re-invent myself – my lifestyle, shopping habits, 
use of money etc – in order to be part of the solution rather than part of the 
problem? 

Don’t forget to PRAY over any thoughts that come to you! 

 

Brief note on Matthew 9:35-10:4 

This passage sees Jesus meeting human need wherever he goes.  His heart goes out 
to the crowds, and he encourages his disciples to pray for more workers to meet the 
needs. Then he gives them the opportunity to be the answer to their prayers! 

 

5 Matthew 6:33 (my paraphrase) 


